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forwarded your administrative separation package to the separation authority (SA) 
recommending your administrative discharge from the Navy with an Other Than Honorable 
(OTH) characterization of service.  Prior to the SA’s decision, on 15 June 1989, you broke 
restriction and commenced a period of UA.  On 18 July 1989, the SA approved the 
recommendation for administrative discharge and directed your OTH discharge from the Navy.  
On 8 August 1989, you were discharged in absentia from the Navy with an OTH characterization 
of service by reason of misconduct due to drug abuse. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Wilkie Memo.  These 
included, but were not limited to, your desire to upgrade your discharge character of service and 
contention that you struggled with mental health as an adolescent.  You further contend that you 
had bad experiences while deployed, such as witnessing sexual abuse of your shipmates by 
supervisors, and because of this, it resulted in your fear of another deployment. For purposes of 
clemency consideration, the Board noted you provided your certification as a roofing contractor 
but no advocacy letter. 
 
As part of the Board’s review process, a qualified mental health professional reviewed your 
contentions and the available records and issued an AO dated 6 July 2022.  The AO noted in 
pertinent part: 
 

During military service, the Petitioner was diagnosed with a substance use 
disorder and personality disorder traits.  These diagnoses were based on observed 
behaviors and performance during his period of service, the information he chose 
to disclose, and the psychological evaluation performed by the mental health 
clinician.  There is no indication these diagnoses were incorrect and the evidence 
from his service record indicates that he was aware of his misconduct and 
responsible for his actions.  Post service, he has provided a letter from his civilian 
provider that is temporally remote to his military service.  Unfortunately, his 
report to his civilian provider is not consistent with his report during military 
service, which raises questions regarding the validity of the provider’s provisional 
diagnosis, particularly given the Petitioner’s pre-service history of substance use 
that continued in service.  A provisional diagnosis indicates further assessment is 
required to verify the presence of the symptom criteria to assign the diagnosis. 
Additional records (e.g., post-service mental health records describing the 
Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and their specific link to his misconduct) would 
aid in rendering an alternate opinion. 

 
The AO concluded, “[b]ased on the available evidence, it is my considered clinical opinion there 
is insufficient evidence of diagnosis of post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) or another mental 
health condition that may be attributed to military service.  There is insufficient evidence his 
misconduct could be attributed to PTSD or another mental health condition, other than his 
diagnosed substance use disorder.” 
 
Based upon this review, the Board concluded your potentially mitigating factors were 
insufficient to warrant relief.  Specifically, the Board determined that your misconduct, as 






